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SUBJECT: Medicare Secondary Payment Subrogation Rights 
 
The purpose of this memorandum is to summarize and convey our support for our regulations 
giving Medicare Advantage organizations (MAOs) and Prescription Drug Plan (PDP) sponsors 
the right, under existing Federal law, to collect for services for which Medicare is not the 
primary payer.  In recent decisions, several courts have challenged Federal regulations governing 
these collections.  Specifically, several MAOs have not been able to take private action to collect 
for Medicare Secondary Payer (MSP) services under Federal law because they have been limited 
to seeking remedy in State court. 
 
CMS regulations at 42 CFR § 422.108 describes MSP procedures for MAOs to follow when 
billing for covered Medicare services for which Medicare is not the primary payer.  These 
regulations also assign the right (and responsibility) to collect for these services to MAOs.  
Specifically, §422.108(f) stipulates that MAOs will exercise the same rights of recovery that the 
Secretary exercises under the Original Medicare MSP regulations in subparts B through D of part 
411 of 42 CFR and that the rules established in this section supersede any State laws.  
Additionally, the MSP regulations at 42 CFR §422.108 are extended to Prescription Drug Plan 
(PDP) sponsors at 42 CFR §423.462.  Accordingly, PDP sponsors have the same MSP rights and 
responsibilities as MAOs.   
 
Notwithstanding these recent court decisions, CMS maintains that the existing MSP regulations 
are legally valid and an integral part of the Medicare Part C and D programs.   
 


